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Introduction

At the conclusion of my third and final year as Chairperson I am pleased to report on the actions of the Committee and highlight some of the key themes pertaining to adoption and permanent care over the past year. 
Meetings

Since the last AGM in March 2015 the Committee has met four times after implementing a change in frequency from 6 meetings a year. During 2015 we met in March, June, September and December. The average attendance of each meeting remained on par to previous years, with an average of 15 people attending. Meeting attendance has varied with a range of 13 to 19 attendees over the past 12 months. This reduced regime of meetings will be reviewed in 2016 to see if it is meeting the needs of the committee and its members.
Meetings continued to be held at the Anglicare premises at Parkes St, Parramatta up until December 2015. We are very grateful and appreciative to Anglicare for their generosity at enabling us to attend meetings at their venue, free of charge over so many years (for as long as I can remember). From March 2016 meetings will be held at a new venue, Barnardos Find-a-Family, Level 4, 2-4 Holden Street, Ashfield.
Membership and Roles

As of February 2016 the membership of the Committee consisted of:
ACT Government 

Adopt Change
Adoption and Permanent Care Association of NSW (APANSW)
Anglicare Sydney (Adoption Services and Out-of-Home Care Services)
Australian Families for Children (AFC)
Barnardos Find-a-Family (adoptions)

Barnardos Find-a-Family (permanent care program)
Catherine Lynch – Australian Adoptee Rights Action Group

CatholicCare Adoption Services

CatholicCare Hunter-Manning 
CatholicCare Out of Home Care
Department of Family and Community Services: Adoption Services
Department of Family and Community Services: Adoption Information Unit
Fostering Young Lives (FYL)

International Social Service (ISS) Australia
Jane Eales (Individual)

Jenny Pickles (individual)
Lynelle Long (Intercountry Adoptees - ICAV)

NSW Office for Children, Children’s Guardian
Origins Supporting People Separated by Adoption (SPSA)
Post Adoption Resource Centre (PARC)

Salvation Army Special Search Service
Wattle Place
The Committee remains a unique group within Australia as it is unusual to have such a collaboration of both professionals and individual members who meet regularly. All members have the opportunity to contribute to discussion of core issues and challenges within the adoption and out-of-home care field, consider best practice and advocate for legislative change. The Committee maintains membership from a diverse group of professional sources within government and non-government agencies – all with different perspectives, expertise and knowledge as well as highly valued individual members. Our wide representation ensures that all views, ranging from personal experiences and challenges to professionals in both pre and post adoption fields are shared and respected. 
This committee offers opportunity to hear from others their thoughts, concerns and perspective, and to consider the alternate positions that you may not always be exposed to in day to day working or personal life. As a worker in out-of-home care adoption, I personally value the opportunity to hear from others about the direct experiences of past forced adoption practice, the life-long implications of adoption and the legacy of closed adoption that influences practice today. I consider these very real experiences amongst the other challenges involved in current practice whilst advocating for strong open, ethical and considerate practice into the future. 

The committee has enabled professionals in the adoption and permanent care fields the opportunity to develop close working relationships with one another. New South Wales is privileged to have a collaborative group of professionals who are willing to assist and support one another and share knowledge and resources. Our individual members also have the opportunity to share experiences, connect with one another, have their views heard and acknowledged and advocate for change.

The Management Committee over the past 12 months has consisted of myself as Chairperson and closely supported by the following:

Jodie Mollison – Vice Chair 
Damon Martin – Treasurer 

Jane Eales – Secretary
Angela Thomas – Minutes Secretary 

Tricia Dearden – Public Officer & Librarian

As Chairperson at the end of my term, I am pleased to welcome the next Chairperson, who I am sure will learn a great deal (as I have) over the next three years. I believe the committee is valuable and has much to offer with a healthy balance of personal experiences and professional perspectives to share and contribute assisting greater understanding in the wider community regarding adoption and out-of-home care practice. I wanted to sincerely thank the Management Committee for their support and guidance over the last three years. It has been greatly reassuring and appreciated. 
Two of the office bearer’s positions within the Management Committee will be voted for today. They are the Chairperson position, which is being departed due to my end of term; and the Vice Chair position, which was vacated in December due to Jodie Mollison’s resignation. Angela Thomas has kindly agreed to be nominated for Chairperson and should she be successful in being voted as the Chair, then the Minute Secretary position will also need to be filed. I wish to proclaim new volunteers to fill the void of these departing positions and am requesting nominations for election. 
I now wish to acknowledge the three Subcommittees for their contributions and thank each subcommittee for their valuable work and achievements.
SUBCOMMITTEE WORK AND ACHIEVEMENTS 
The Training and Development Subcommittee - led by Brooke Bengston from PARC.
This Subcommittee held three training workshops during 2015. Those workshops were:  
Preparing and Giving Evidence in Supreme Court Adoption Proceedings:
On 27 February 2015, Nicole Hailstone Senior Solicitor BS LLB (Hons) from the Crown Solicitors Office presented this workshop aimed at professionals. Nicole is a Senior Solicitor in the Child Protection Practice Group where her practice includes the provision of legal advice and litigation in areas including Family Court interventions, adoption proceedings and child protection matters. Nicole has also provided external and internal training in respect of adoption proceedings in the Supreme Court, and is a member of the Supreme Court Adoptions Working Party. This workshop was an opportunity to learn useful tips for drafting and giving evidence in adoption proceedings and to develop an understanding of what constitutes "best evidence”. A total of 43 people attended this workshop, which was very well received and informative.
Contact and Connection: Exploring Birth Family Contact:
On 24 July 2015, Gail McCabe-Johnston, Counselling Psychologist (private practice) presented this workshop aimed at professionals. Gail spoke about the complexities professionals, adoptive parents, carers and birth parents face in facilitating contact visits.  She also discussed the child’s experience of contact visits and how these impact children’s emotional and psychological wellbeing. During the workshop, Gail discussed how professionals can assist parents/carers to manage the child’s expectations around visits, disappointments and also positive experiences. 

Gail was ranked extremely highly by all 30 participants as an excellent presenter, and some asked if Gail could facilitate future training days on related topics.  The course content was also described as thorough, useful and challenging. The Sub-Committee has approached Gail to run a very similar day in 2016 but geared towards parents and carers.  
Social Work in the Digital Age
On 22 October 2015, Juliet Summers, Online Project Worker, South Eastern Centre Against Sexual Assault presented on issues associated with social media use within agencies. While the Sub-committee liaised with Juliet prior to the day, the final agenda did not reflect specific requests and training needs for attendees.  Following the training day, the Sub-Committee prepared a discussion paper for the CoAPC executive, with suggestions of how to best use social media in a way that protects workers and their clients. Unfortunately the day was not well attended, with only approximately 12 people coming along. This resulted in the committee running at a loss for this event. 

The Legislative Review Subcommittee – led by Jodie Mollison – Benevolent Society
The Legislative Review’s only meeting in 2015 was held on 19 January regarding the Legislative amendments in South Australia and call for comment by March 2015. The purpose of this meeting was to make further comment on the additional issues regarding the Statutory Review of the NSW Adoption Regulation 2003. This response was in addition to previous submissions provided in January 2012, November 2012 and February 2013. 

The focus of the 2015 response was a lack of access by adopted persons to information about their birth fathers, particularly putative or unacknowledged fathers; likewise a lack of provision of information to putative fathers in relation to their adopted child. The Legislative Review recommended that provision of information be in line with what is provided in other states and territories and that it needed to be within the spirit of openness, and in line with promises made in the Apology about easier access to information to enable families to reconnect. 
The first meeting for 2016 occurred on 23 February 2016 to comment on the discussion paper for the proposed amendments to the Queensland Adoption Act. The meeting was attended by Jodie Mollison, Angela Thomas, new committee member Jackie Atkinson and myself. We are currently in the process of preparing a submission, which is due on 11th March 2016.
Social Media and Community Education Subcommittee – currently without a leader – expressions of interest are encouraged.  
In 2015 it was decided to merge two previously separate subcommittees (“Social Media” and “Community Education”) with the goal of raising the profile of CoAPC and having more information publicly available on the CoAPC website. Participants of the previous Community Education subcommittee identified 4 key messages, which were agreed to require further public awareness and community education. These 4 themes were: Openness in Adoption; The Needs of NSW Children; Lifelong Impact of Adoption; and Post Adoption Support, all very relevant topics where awareness can be raised. Options included releasing some fact sheets, information and stories of persons with an adoption experience onto the CoAPC website. In order to do this effectively, we needed to ensure other members volunteer to assist with reviewing and uploading information onto the website. Unfortunately to date nobody has volunteered to lead this subcommittee and progression of this valuable work has stagnated. 
Recommendations have been provided by Brooke Bengston (PARC) as a follow on from the Social Media training held in late 2015 for consideration. Recommendations include putting together a fact sheet regarding the use of social media for search and reunion and contact between children and birth family in OOHC situations. Further, it was recommended that the CoAPC apply for funding to employ a Social Media officer to manage a web page or Facebook page for the CoAPC, which could provide further opportunity to share information with each other and the broader community. I urge other members to consider becoming involved in this subcommittee and taking charge of finalising what has already been a considerable amount of work prepared to date. Anyone who is technologically minded, or has an interest in this area would be most welcome to become involved.  
OTHER THEMES AND HIGHLIGHTS THROUGHOUT THE YEAR
* Significant work went into the update and reprint of the Alternatives to Adoption brochure, which has now been provided to all NGOs and FaCS. Further distribution to hospitals, community health centres and other services will occur shortly. Thankyou to all those, particularly Angela Thomas, Jodie Mollison and Lindy Franklin who assisted in updating, editing and finalising the brochure which was previously quite outdated. The brochure edits and reviews were a combined effort from three NGOs (Anglicare, CatholicCare and Barnardos) in consultation with FaCS. A huge thankyou to Lynelle Long for volunteering a considerable amount of time to help us social workers (who are not so IT savvy) to format and present the brochure in such a professional way.  
*Organisation of the inaugural Australasian Post Adoption Meeting in New Zealand in 2016 was a highlight and great success. Many thanks to Damon Martin who took the initiative and led (under the auspice of the Committee) a Steering Group consisting of representatives from post adoption NGOs throughout Australia and the NZ Government. Damon was able to use the Committee's financial account to receive the registration funds and pay associated expenses accordingly. The meeting was a full cost recovery model meaning the Committee did not have to contribute any funds. 

Over 40 professionals from Australia and New Zealand attended this one day meeting which enabled professionals to discuss best practice and practice issues in a uniquely post adoption professionals forum. There was a panel on Intercountry Adoptions/ Transracial Adoptions which included an adoptive mother and her adopted children (now adults) from Russia as well as a Maori adopted person adopted by Pakeha adoptive parents. It is always powerful for professionals to hear experience from those individuals directly. Another highlight was a panel on Donor Conception which included a donor conceived adult who only discovered she was donor conceived one year ago and had received her first letter from her donor only 2 weeks prior to the meeting, so extremely current and raw. 

Individual presentations were also on 'Working with Loss and Trauma' - Sue Green VANISH, Openness in Adoption - Deb Hogan - FaCS, Mentoring Program for Intercountry Adoptees - Nikki Hartmann - PASS and 'Do Adoption Reunions Mean Instant Families' - researcher Julee Browning - Massey University, NZ. Damon has sent an email to the participants with all the PowerPoint presentation slides and can circulate to others if requested.
* Access was again granted to the Electoral Roll for searches, something that had been prohibited in recent years. This was much welcome news, following the Committee’s lengthy involvement and advocacy for change since 2013. For those of you unaware, back in 2013 the Legislative Review Subcommittee instigated several letters, including a letter to the then Prime Minister Tony Abbott advocating for search and mediation services to be able to access the electoral roll in response to recently enforced restrictions regarding public access. The Subcommittee also formulated a submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Electoral Matters and was successful in being asked to attend and give evidence at the Inquiry in March 2014. Janet Henegan and I both attended this Inquiry and received a warm welcome, with the parliamentary members supporting our claims as to the importance of access to the electoral roll in order for us to ensure best practice in our work. We were assured that they would look further into the issue with the aim of resolving what seems to be an unnecessary restriction. The lifting of this restriction was a highlight of 2015. 

* The Committee had input into the review of Statutory Review of the NSW Adoption Regulation 2003 (the Regulation), providing 4 responses in total, with one core issue - the NSW Government’s position on protecting the privacy rights of men who have been identified by a birth mother as a child’s birth father in the child’s adoption file. We expressed it was an adopted persons right to have information about their birth family members and noted the current position was not in the spirit of the Federal and State Adoption Apologies, which stated: ‘To redress the shameful mistakes of the past, we are committed to ensuring that all those affected get the help they need, including access to specialist counselling services and support, the ability to find the truth in freely available records and assistance in reconnecting with lost family.’ Late in 2015 it was announced that the new Regulations would allow for information about putative fathers to be shared with in information source and to be supplied to adopted persons, as long as the adopted person signs an undertaking that they will not attempt to contact the putative father with the information provided. Although this did not allow for full disclosure of information, as hoped, it is still positive that some information will now be shared. 

The link to the new Regulation is: http://www5.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/nsw/num_reg/aa2000ar20152015490l28a2015421.pdf 
*During 2015 the Committee meetings changed the format of information sharing that had previously enabled Committee members to receive in-depth presentations from either service providers or individual members. Given most attendees had had the opportunity to hear from each other, it was decided to have an identified discussion topic at each meeting, where individuals and agencies can share their views and thoughts about particularly topics, themes or current issues. Over the past 12 months our discussion topics have included: 
a) Our first discussion was held at our March 2015 meeting on how best to implement the therapeutic parenting training program for adoptive parents. Expressions of interest were sought for those interested in participating in planning how individual agencies and practitioners could best implement the Therapeutic Parenting ‘train the trainer’ course to meet practice needs. 
b) The June meeting held a discussion regarding supporting the needs of mothers. Individual member, Jenny Pickles led this discussion and gave a synopsis of the discussion paper she had previously tabled. Given the new hierarchy in OOHC permanency, with adoption being prioritised, Jenny wanted to remind people that losing a child to adoption is one of life’s main traumas. She identified several points that raised discussion amongst the Committee including concerns with Adoption Plans and unsatisfactory contact experienced by birth family members; a lack of support/resources for parents whose have had a child/ren removed; the level of post adoption support provided to families; concerns regarding changes in birth certificates; not enough attention paid to mental health issues in adoption; and disclosure of fathers’ details.

c) The September meeting involved a discussion lead by individual member, Dr Catherine Lynch. Catherine presented a paper she prepared in consultation with the Australian Adoptee Rights Action Group entitled “Adoptee Rights, Child Rights and Human Rights, focus on legislation and policy reforms”. The paper addressed a number of concerns including (but not limited to) the sense of amended birth certificates being a false record of birth; severing identity and legal links to ancestral heritage and other extended family; the difficulty in freeing oneself from adoption; having laws that regulate contact with birth family members and kin; not being included on birth parents’ death certificates; lack of monitoring of the care of children who have been adopted; disinheritance and no recourse to seek inheritance from parents through Family Provision; and the distress and trauma babies experience as a result of being removed from their mother.  
d) The December meeting was a presentation from Damon Martin regarding his recent experience working in Vietnam. Damon provided photographs and a powerpoint presentation giving feedback of his trip to Vietnam, to promote the wellbeing of children with disabilities living in institutions. The aim was to promote the idea that these children could possibly be cared for in family settings.

* In terms of other themes and highlights, although the following are not directly relevant to the Committee’s actions and/or involvement, they are highlights of the year that relate to adoption and are worth noting:
1) The ICAR-5 conference held in New Zealand was well attended by representatives in NSW, including FaCS, NGOs, individual adoption assessors and a birth parent. There were approximately 200 delegates in attendance from over 20 countries including New Zealand, Australia, USA, Canada, UK, Asia, Spain, and several Scandinavian countries. Key note speakers included Dr Ruth McCroy from Boston College USA; Dr Peter Selman from Newcastle University UK; Dr Michael Tarren-Sweeney from University of Canterbury Auckland; Dr Rhoda Scherman from University of Technology Auckland; and Ms Debbie Riley from Centre of Adoption Support and Education Maryland USA. There were over 60 presentations on adoption research and outcomes from across the world.  
2) Media coverage has continued regarding the Safe Home for Life Reforms and changes to legislation that encourage open adoption as a consideration for some children in OOHC. 2016 commenced with the roll out of state wide forums run by FaCS with the goal of addressing training needs amongst front line FaCS and NGO workers when considering adoption. The first of these was the OOHC Adoption Practice Innovation Forum Conference in Sydney held on 9 February 2016. Guest speakers included Professor Michael Tarren-Sweeney (NZ), Professor Marc De Rosnay (NSW), Janie Cravens (USA), and Dr Trevor Jordon (QLD). The event had Indira Naidoo as the MC and also involved several panel discussions involving NSW FaCS and NGO staff. A roadshow of innovation forums will occur across regional NSW, including Central Coast, Illawarra, Orange and Albury throughout February and March. The focus is to raise awareness and understanding of open adoption, dispel myths, promote open discussion and opportunity for practitioners to ask questions about practice and to inspire cultural change. 
3) In late 2015, ISS Australia, in partnership with LifeWorks, was awarded delivery of a national Intercountry Adoption Family Support Program from January 2016 until 30 June 2019, with funding provided by the Department of Social Services (DSS). ISS Australia’s role in the newly established Program will be to provide Case Management and Referral Services through the appointment of five Intercountry Adoption Social Workers (ICASWs) across Australia, by working with families who are formally engaged in the intercountry adoption process and transitional to those who have previously adopted a child from overseas. The service will begin delivery on 1/4/16. The Prime Minister’s announcement can be read here: https://www.pm.gov.au/media/2015-11-09/new-intercountry-adoption-programmes-poland-and-latvia 
4) Jane Eales was successful in publishing her novel Secrets, Spies and Spotted Dogs, which was reviewed in the Australian on 18 July 2015 by Ross Fitzgerald – an emeritus professor of history and politics at Griffith University. Jane’s story tells of her discovery of being adopted at age 19 and her subsequent search for her family of birth. Mr. Fitzgerald comments “It is fortunate that while researching and writing this deeply personal and constantly candid memoir, the author came to understand that the solution is not to struggle individually, but to join forces with those who also share these experiences. Hence, after thinking for decades that there was something seriously wrong with her, Eales realised her problems and difficulties as an adoptee were not something that she had to resolve on her own. In particular, she found it extremely helpful to use the services of the Post Adoption Resource Centre in Sydney, where she now lives. Eales’s often riveting narrative ends with a heartfelt plea: Thank you, Mother, for being the person you were! I feel I know you now, but please tell me who is my father? Will I ever really know? Also featured in this deeply courageous memoir is an ambiguously equivocal acknowledgment of her adoptive family who, “despite everything, generously gave me a home and a family, and always had the very best of ​intentions”. 

Goals and directions for 2016
1) Greater focus on more intensive work across the various subcommittees, in particular Social Media and Community Education. More widely publicise the CoA&PC website and ensure that continual updates occur regarding the necessary content.
2) In depth discussion topic/theme to be discussed at each meeting to thoroughly explore issues from a wide range of perspectives, including individual, professional, pre and post adoption views.

3) Continue to offer and promote low cost training opportunities for both professionals and families. 
4) I suggest the Committee makes a concerted effort to attract more members, particularly to hear the voices of people who have been adopted or raised in Out-of-Home Care and adoptive parents or foster carers and other professionals from the Out-of-Home Care field.   
5) Representation from an Aboriginal organisation on CoA&PC.
Conclusion

Finally I would like once again to formally thank all Committee members for their valuable contributions and for their support of me as Chairperson over the past 3 years. This Committee has been in operation for over 25 years and is uniquely diverse group in being such a long standing body with representation from all parties impacted by adoption and out of home care. Over the years we have seen significant change, people coming and going; attitudinal shift; sorrows, regret and injustice acknowledged; challenges, fears and doubts expressed; professional standards constantly being developed; and new directions ahead. It is wonderful to have a group of people from all walks of life, all with their own stories and experiences to share be able to respectfully share views, question, reflect and strive for improved practice in such an emotive and challenging area as OOHC and adoption. Raising awareness of both sides of the spectrum and a safe place to reflect on past, current and future practice has been the source of much discussion within the committee. I realise Committee members are all extremely busy and volunteer their time to be involved, which is appreciated. The Committee provides a wonderful opportunity to discuss issues, share information and knowledge and to keep informed about adoption and permanent care issues; we also have the influential ability as a peak body to contribute to legislative change and promote best practice within the sector. 
Lisa Vihtonen
Chairperson

NSW Committee on Adoption and Permanent Care

March 2016
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